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	Meeting
	17 March 2015, Room 12/13, Lower Ground Floor, 21 Bloomsbury Street, London  WC1B 3HF

	Chair Person

Members
Chief Executive

Sport England Officers
Board Secretary
	Nick Bitel (NB) 
Kate Bosomworth (KB), Ian Drake (ID), David Goldstone (DG – part only), Sally Gunnell (SG), Deborah Jevans (DJ), Charles Reed (CR), Peter Rowley (PR) & Mark Spelman (MS)
Jennie Price (JP)
Rona Chester (RC), Mike Diaper (MD), Charles Johnson, Tanya Joseph (TJ), Simon Macqueen (SM – part only), Lisa O’Keefe (LOK), James Radford (JR – part only) & Phil Smith (PS) 
Andrew Norman (AN) 


	
	Item
	Action


	
	
	

	1. 
	Welcome 

Apologies 

Apologies had been received from Clare Connor (CC) and Hanif Malik (HM) as well as from Nick Pontefract of DCMS.
Declarations of Interest 

Kate Bosomworth declared an interest in SkillsActive through her position as Chief Executive of Speed Communications.
Minutes of the Board Meeting on 27 January 2015
The minutes of the Board Meeting on 27 January 2015 were approved as a correct record.
Matters Arising from the Board Meeting on 27 January 2015
The Board NOTED the Matters Arising from the Board Meeting held on 27 January 2015 and from earlier meetings. It was noted that all the matters arising had been completed, carried forward or dealt with elsewhere on the Board’s agenda.
	

	
	
	

	2. 
	Chief Executive’s Report
JP presented her Chief Executive’s Report and highlighted the following matters:
Lee Valley Regional Park Authority (‘LVRPA’)
JP reported that LVRPA had notified Sport England of its intention to transfer the operation (including leases) of its facilities to Lee Valley Leisure Trust Limited, a newly constituted trust, for an initial term of 5 years. The facilities involved included two Olympic facilities (London VeloPark at Olympic Park and the White Water Canoe and Kayak Slalom Centre at Broxbourne) and the Lee Valley Athletics Centre, all of which had been funded to some extent by Sport England. The new arrangements were predominantly tax driven and would generate financial savings on the payment of business rates and VAT.
The Board noted Sport England’s concerns with regard to the proposed arrangements and agreed to delegate authority to Charles Johnson to identify a solution to the problem. The Chair queried as to whether there was an opportunity to influence the structure and composition of the Trust Board. The Board would be kept informed of developments.
Strategy Process
It was noted that the Board Strategy Day had been organised for 27 March 2015 at Twickenham Stadium.
Women’s Marketing Campaign

Media coverage of the ‘This Girl Can’ Campaign continued to be widespread and positive and social media remained extremely active. The 90 second video had now been viewed more than 23m times on Facebook and You Tube. The campaign had been nominated for a number of advertising awards.
The campaign team had presented to over 100 potential commercial partners at a meeting of ISBA, the professional organisation representing advertisers, which had resulted in discussions with Proctor and Gamble as to how to work collaboratively given their Always campaign on Do It Like a Girl, and Walt Disney, who were interested in putting some of the campaign materials on their platforms. MS commented that a discussion of potential commercial partnerships should be a topic for the strategy day agenda.
Over 4,000 partner organisations had now signed up to use the ‘This Girl Can’ toolkit and there were numerous examples of activation in a wide range of sports across England.
Triennial Review
Stage 1 of the Review had been completed. The results of the stakeholder survey and interviews were generally positive with talent a common theme for both Sport England and UK Sport. Sport England scored most highly in the survey on participation, accountability, strong leadership and expertise/knowledge, however neither organisation fared as well for the diversity and representative make-up of their Boards. Stage 2 would deal with the issues that had been identified, but was unlikely to recommend structural change. Sport England’s own strategy process was well-timed to take account of the results of the Review.
Definition of Sport – English Bridge Union (‘EBU’)
JP reported that the EBU had issued Sport England with a Judicial Review claim in the High Court in furtherance of its wish to be recognised as a sport. Subsequent to the hearing, the EBU’s application had been refused, although there remained a seven day period for an appeal to be lodged. JP noted the good work undertaken by the Sport England legal team in dealing with the EBU’s claim.
The Board NOTED the Chief Executive’s report and the updates contained therein.
	CJ


	
	
	

	3. a
	Business Partnerships
TJ updated the Board with regard to the activity undertaken by the Business Partnerships team since the last meeting. As well as the team’s ongoing commitment to the ‘This Girl Can’ campaign the latest APS numbers had been published, those sports subject to one year funding announced and ‘Club Matters’ launched.
Sport England’s full year Active People Survey 8 figures were published on 29 January 2015. The figures showed that the number of people playing sport regularly had fallen, with swimming being a significant factor in the decline, contributing a 250,000 drop. Sport England’s messages landed well in the subsequent coverage. 
Club Matters was launched on social media to provide support, learning and guidance to local sports clubs. A ‘thunderclap’ – a form of crowd speaking - was set up to amplify the message among people who would find it the most relevant. The message was supported by 490 people, organisations, CSPs and NGBs with a social reach of 2.6 million.
	

	
	
	

	4. 
	Chief Operating Officer’s Report 

2015/16 Business Plan
Sport England’s 2015/16 Business Plan was submitted and reviewed. It described the priorities for the period, as well as key activities, resources and outcomes for each of these. The document was prepared in accordance with Sport England’s Management Agreement with the DCMS which required its submission prior to the new financial year. Areas of focus included socio-economically disadvantaged individuals and deprived communities, the normalisation of women’s sport and the ongoing work around the youth review.
2015/16 Financial Budget
RC presented the 2015-16 Financial Budget. It was noted that the work undertaken in the Autumn of 2014 on the Medium Term Plan underpinned the budget and it broadly reflected the decisions taken at that time. There would be a significant focus on developing the new strategy during the year, but it was not envisaged that this would impact adversely on the delivery of existing programmes. In response to a question from MS regarding flexibility in the numbers, RC reported that there were a number of contingencies built into the budget.
Management Accounts
RC summarised the key issues highlighted in the most recent management accounts:
· the Exchequer underspend was £0.1m;
· income for January was £17.4m. Income received so far this year was in line with the DCMS August projection for 2014/15 of £217m; and
· £15.8m of Administration expenditure has been incurred so far in 2014/15 (78% of the total forecast expenditure for the year).
Committee/Subsidiary Minutes
The minutes of the Insight Forum held on 19 January 2015 and of the Project Committee Meeting held on 26 January 2015 were submitted and noted. 
The Board noted the COO Report and the updates contained therein.
	

	
	
	

	
	DG left the meeting. SM joined the meeting for the next two items.
	

	
	
	

	5. 
	Payment for Results
PS & SM presented a paper detailing Sport England’s PfR recommendations for those NGBs that had failed to achieve one or more of their Whole Sport Plan strategic outcomes in 2014-15. He reported that a systematic review of NGB performance had taken place and the recommendations submitted were the culmination of a 12 month process. It was further noted that core funding was not subject to PfR and that only up to 20% of the amount relating to each failed outcome was subject to potential de-commitment. PS emphasised that the process had been open and proactive with each affected NGB being given several opportunities to discuss the strategic outcome failures and address the specific areas raised by Sport England. 

Sport England had sought to take a consistent approach that reflected the scale of failure and the level of engagement from each affected NGB. The recommendations were aimed at achieving PfR’s objectives of:

· demonstrating that Sport England was an intelligent investor and ensuring the responsible use of public money;

· identifying where public funds were not having the desired impact and finding new routes to support community sport; and
· creating a fair, transparent performance management system which penalised poor performers, stimulated the ‘flat-lining’ middle and rewarded the high performers for the benefit of grassroots sport
It was noted that 26 NGBs were on track or had exceeded participation targets, 16 NGBs had missed at least one APS target (excluding the 4 one-year funded NGBs) and of these, it was recommended that funding was de-committed from 3 NGBs totalling £694,632 and funding not be de-committed from 13 NGBs. Instead, other appropriate management levers were recommended to drive the required behavioural change and resolve the key issues/capability gaps within each NGB.
The Board first considered the minor failures recorded by athletics, cricket, football, hockey, mountaineering, netball, rowing and volleyball where it was recommended there should be no de-commitments, but they should be subject to conditions around future performance. A brief discussion ensued, with the various Board members who had attended the relevant Panel hearings giving their thoughts on the progress being made by the sports involved. Following discussion, the recommended approach to the aforementioned sports was AGREED.
Angling
SM reported that The Angling Trust (‘AT’) had missed its 26+ APS target by 19,102 participants with participation falling by 27,000 in the last 12 months. Disability participation had also declined by 5,600 in the last 12 months, with Angling missing its year 2 disability target by 21%. AT were anticipating a decline in participation, but were not expecting such a significant drop. It was acutely aware of the need to improve its understanding of the Angling market, and to further define its own role in reaching into that market.
Following 18 months of previously positive results the NGB team felt confident of AT’s progress over the past 12 months and its plans for 2015-16 provided reassurance that it was capable of delivering growth over the next 12 months. Sport England Officers therefore recommended no de-commitment, but that the following special conditions apply:
· AT to produce a satisfactory insight based delivery plan (which should include a specific disability strategy) by October 1 2015; and

· AT to attend a meeting with Sport England Executive and Board members in the event that there is a further decline in APS 9 Q2 participation numbers relating to either (or both) 26+ participation or Disability participation.

The Board CONFIRMED its agreement to the recommendation as submitted.
Badminton

In March 2014, after missing its 16-25 target, Badminton England (‘BE’) had been placed ‘on notice’ with the expectation that they needed to demonstrate growth by APS8 in December 2014. The APS8 release confirmed that badminton participation had grown by a significant 22,300 over the past 12 months. BE had responded well to being on notice and had significantly scaled up delivery and increased pace over the previous 12 months. 
While BE had spent considerable time and focus on understanding the younger age range, it had become clear that their understanding of the 26+ market now needed improvement. The latest APS results showed the potential start of a downward trend in this age group, having declined by 32,600 since APS7. BE’s current 26+ strategy reached about 30% of this market so had limited influence, and the organisation now realised that it will take longer to have the impact it originally expected to see one year into its new strategy. BE had presented well to the panel, and had reiterated its confidence in its current 16-25 strategy to deliver further growth and in the current interventions into the 26+ market through the delivery of BE’s Play Badminton franchise (the leisure centre model).
After much consideration, Sport England Officers were not recommending a funding de-commitment against either the 16-25 or 26+ outcomes. Growth had been seen in 16-25 participation levels and Sport England believed that BE had a sound strategy to drive growth in the area. Due to the decline in the 26+ market, it was recommended that BE was put ‘on notice’ against its 26+ outcome with the following special condition:

· BE to produce a satisfactory 26+ participation strategy by 30 September 2015, based on improved and developed insight, including a plan to market to and reach key segments.

The Board discussed the recommendation for BE. KB, who had attended the panel presentation, commented that the challenge for BE was to attempt to address multiple target audiences simultaneously. The Board CONFIRMED its agreement to the recommendation as submitted.
Bowls

SM highlighted the size of bowls as a sport, with over 243,000 once a week 55+ participants. He reported that the Bowls Development Alliance (BDA) had missed its 16+ disability APS target by 11,900 participants. The BDA was aware of and had acknowledged the challenges and concerns with reaching their disability participation target and had begun developing a disability strategy, supported by Sport England. The BDA had presented well in the panel presentation and provided clear reasons as to why the target had been missed and what they were doing in response. A funding de-commitment was not recommended. 
CR commented that he believed bowls had markets that it had left untapped in its focus on 55+ participation and the Board suggested that conditions around strategy and delivery be considered. Following discussion, the Board CONFIRMED its agreement to the recommendation as submitted.
Boxing

Due to governance issues in 2013, England Boxing (‘EB’) had only been able to concentrate fully on participation over the past year. They had been fortunate throughout that period that the sport had continued to grow organically, driven by increases in the 26+ age group, female and BME participation. Whilst satisfactory against its 26+ target, England Boxing missed its APS8 16-25 target by 11,100. Following the resolution of the governance issues, a full strategic review (led by Portas Consulting) was completed in August 2014. In parallel to this a new Independent Chair and a full Board were recruited.
The NGB impressed in the panel presentation. They had recognised the seriousness of the situation and delivered a comprehensive and well-rehearsed presentation. Given this positive reaction, Sport England Officers believed that a financial de-commitment at this stage would risk destabilising the delicate recovery that had have seen in this NGB over the past two years. However 5% of England Boxing’s remaining participation funding should be conditional and should only be awarded following the achievement of the following special conditions:
· EB to produce a satisfactory two year ‘strategic implementation plan’ by 30 April 2015, to be reviewed at quarterly intervals;
· EB to recruit to a new senior strategic position to provide the necessary leadership and direction for the delivery of England Boxing’s participation outcomes, by 30 September 2015; and

· EB to provide further clarity to Sport England regarding its digital strategy by 30 April 2015.

The Board CONFIRMED its agreement to the recommendation as submitted.
Golf

PS reported that The England Golf Partnership (EGP) had missed all three of its APS targets, 16-25, 26+ and disability. However, following 2013-14’s de-commitment there had been a marked improvement in its approach. The rate of the decline in both the overall 16+ and 26+ market appeared to be slowing quite significantly, and since the de-commitment in March 2014, the EGP had responded well and had made a number of changes. 
The EGP presented well in the panel presentation, highlighting the changes that had been made since March 2014 and the commitment to lead and drive change in the sport was evident and commended by the panel. A financial de-commitment was not recommended. The change process had started and the priority was now to ensure the momentum continued. Sport England Officers did recommend that the following special conditions were included within a variation to EGP’s award:
· EGP to present the completed customer segmentation analysis and any changes to delivery that will be made in response to this learning to Sport England by 29 May 2015; and

· EGP to present early learnings and evidence from the Increasing Membership and Participation pilot, and plans for scaling this work across the market to Sport England by 30 October 2015.

PR, who had attended the panel presentation, commented on the commitment to change he had observed and the increased cohesion and understanding between the various bodies involved. Following discussion, the Board CONFIRMED its agreement to the recommendation as submitted.
Equestrianism
Equestrianism was important to Sport England with over 304,400 16+ participants taking part at least once a week and 88% of those taking part being female. The British Equestrian Federation (‘BEF’) was currently the 5th highest funded sport that Sport England invested in for female participation. The BEF missed their 26+ APS target by 38,300, despite a strong organisational focus on this age group with specifically designed programmes and a targeted workforce. This was the second consecutive year that the NGB had missed this particular outcome. The Sport England Board had chosen not to de-commit from the NGB in 2014, instead ‘ring-fencing’ 20% of their remaining investment to commission a pilot participation project with one of their member bodies, the British Horse Society (BHS).
NB, who had attended the panel presentation, bemoaned the lack of accountability demonstrated by the BEF and the dearth of ideas for increasing participation. Sport England Officers recommended a de-commitment of £83,881 from the BEF, representing 10% of the remaining revenue investment available to the 26+ participation outcome, to be re-invested in disability work with this age group where there was significant unmet demand. The ‘ring-fenced’ money awarded for participation through the Riding for the Disabled at the start of 2013-2017 was to remain protected from the de-commitment. In addition to the 10% de-commitment, it was recommended that a further 10% of 26+ revenue funding was made conditional on significant progress being made with the special conditions set out in relation to the participation pilot with the British Horse Society, as requested in 2014.
The Board CONFIRMED its agreement to the recommendation as submitted.
Gymnastics

British Gymnastics (‘BG’) had missed its 16+ APS target by 16,000, continuing a downward trend that had been prevalent since the London 2012 Olympics. Demand for the sport remained high, with waiting lists cited across the country (predominantly at lower ages),  and in sites where capital investment had been made by BG or through Inspired Facilities, participation had grown on average over 100% within the first two years. Despite growth in the younger market, there was not sufficient evidence to demonstrate that sufficient focus had also been placed on the 14+ age group and the APS Strategic Outcome.
Sport England Officers recommended a de-commitment of £205,491 from BG, which represented 5% of the remaining investment available to the 16+ participation outcome. The percentage recommended was 5% rather than 10% to recognise that around 50% of British Gymnastics’ Sport England funded delivery was to an age group not covered by APS, but performing well. The following special conditions were also recommended:

· BG to conclude a review of its approach to insight by 30 June 2015 and submit an insight strategy to Sport England’s satisfaction by 30 September 2015;

· BG to provide Sport England with satisfactory evidence of how the APS Strategic Outcome is owned and performance managed by its Board, by 31 May 2015; and

· BG to present progress on meeting the conditions to the Sport England Executive in September 2015.

Following discussion, the Board CONFIRMED its agreement to the recommendation as submitted.
Rugby League

The Rugby Football League (‘RFL’) had missed its 16+ APS target by 23,600 participants. Rugby League participation levels had tended to fluctuate and the RFL had anticipated a drop for this reason. Given the strong geographical concentration of the sport, the RFL needed to concentrate on the decline in its core market. Commercial indicators such as season ticket sales suggested that interest in the sport remained strong in the traditional regions, so there were some grounds for optimism.
During the panel presentation, the RFL chose to highlight the importance of both the professional game and also their new schools partnership with SKY. This confirmed the impression that they were not prioritising participation highly enough. While conscious of the need not to damage a sport that was under pressure, Sport England Officers recommended that a de-commitment of 10% of the RFL’s remaining 16+ investment be applied. This equated to a financial penalty of £405,260 being taken from both revenue and capital funding. It was proposed that Sport England would work with the RFL to invest the de-committed amount directly into the Super League Club Community Foundations to deliver participation programmes in the heartlands of the sport.
MS queried whether the RFL had an effective turnaround plan. Following discussion, the Board CONFIRMED its agreement to the recommendation as submitted.
The Board discussed PfR generally and whether progress could be seen to have been made since the 2014 process. 
	

	
	
	

	6.
	One Year Funded Sports
In January 2015, the Sport England Board had reviewed the performance of the 6 NGBs who were in receipt of a one year funding investment. It was agreed that the Amateur Swimming Association (‘ASA’), British Fencing (‘BF’), Lawn Tennis Association (‘LTA’) and Table Tennis England (‘TTE’) would now receive funding for the remaining two years of the 2013-17 investment cycle. England Squash and Racketball (‘ESR’) would continue to be funded on a one year basis. The precise amount of each award could not be decided by the Board as it did not, at that time, have the relevant APS results and so had not had an opportunity to implement the Payment for Results process which would apply if any of those NGBs failed to achieve a strategic outcome.
Following the receipt of the APS8 data, Sport England Officers were now in a position to make the following recommendations:

Squash and Racketball
PS reported that despite ESR’s failure to achieve their 26+ outcome, it was not recommended to reduce their funding. He noted that ESR’s response to continued one year funding had been positive and that a number of special conditions had been agreed:
· ESR to complete its governance plan to Sport England’s satisfaction and within the promised timescales;
· ESR to implement an appropriate plan for the creation and use of insight, including participant motivations for playing the sport which would form the basis of a detailed participation strategy by 30 June 2015; and
· ESR must provide a revised and costed delivery plan for its participation programmes for the 2015-16 financial year. This plan will outline activities to be delivered, any priority locations and delivery partners.

Following discussion, IT WAS AGREED to award ESR £2,077,000. This was the full available amount and should all be aligned to core and participation programme funding.
Swimming

At its January meeting, the Sport England Board agreed that the Amateur Swimming Association (‘ASA’) should be moved to a two year rather than a one year basis of funding, with the precise amount of the award for participation, up to a maximum of £6,678,956, to be determined based on the ASA’s performance against the Active People targets set for 2014-16. Following a significant decline in swimmings’ APS results, it was agreed that the level of investment into the ASA and any further conditions of award would be re-presented to the next Board meeting.
The ASA missed its 16-25 APS target by 64,517 (11.9%), its 26+ target by 224,495 (9.2%) and its disability target by 43,782 (9.8%). Participation rates in swimming dropped overall by 247,000 over the past 12 months with the 35-44 age group witnessing the greatest decline. While at the presentation the ASA had made some useful points, there remained a number of concerns. 
The relationship between Sport England and the ASA had remained open and reasonably positive, but the significance of the decline could not be ignored. Sport England Officers recommended that 10% of the ASA’s remaining participation funding be de-committed. This equated to £667,895, which would be reinvested into the swimming market outside the ASA. A further 10% of the ASA’s participation funding would be made conditional on the achievement of a number of specific new conditions:
· ASA to produce, to Sport England’s satisfaction, an insight driven participation strategy by 30th September 2015;

· ASA to demonstrate evidence of further improvements in its insight function; and

· ASA to complete delivery of the 3 insight led pilot disability programmes by 31 July 2015, share the learning with Sport England and create a plan to scale up delivery, integrated within the participation strategy, by 30 September 2015.
Following discussion, the Board CONFIRMED its agreement to the recommendation as submitted.
Table Tennis

Table Tennis England (‘TTE’) missed its 16+ target by 20,900 and its disability target by 6,700. Although both targets were missed, participation remained flat, as the recent declines were not statistically significant. The panel presentation reinforced the view that TTE’s new senior management team had the right capabilities, although it also confirmed that their participation strategy required further development and that the NGB needed to improve its understanding of the whole table tennis market. In recognition of the good work and organisational transformation that TTE had achieved it was recommended that it receive the full award of £4,218,700, although be subject to the following special conditions:
· TTE to continue to work proactively with Sport England on further enhancing its participation strategy;

· TTE to ensure that disability participation is given prioritisation and focus to Sport England’s satisfaction at a senior management and Board level; and

· TTE to complete its facility strategy to the satisfaction of Sport England by June 30 2015. Linked to this, TTE would work closely with Sport England to ensure that capital funding is appropriately distributed between recreational and competitive table tennis to deliver the biggest participation impact.

Following discussion, the Board CONFIRMED its agreement to the recommendation as submitted.
Tennis

The Lawn Tennis Association (‘LTA’) had missed its 26+ target by 32,600, although participation remained flat against that outcome, as the decline recorded was not statistically significant. The panel presentation reinforced the belief in the LTA’s commitment to participation, however, they were also very honest about the challenges they faced. Sport England Officers recommended that the LTA receive the full award of £4,230,000. It was felt that a combination of special conditions, the agreed APS targets, and continued constructive support is the best approach to help ensure the LTA continued to progress.
· LTA to assure Sport England that the ‘Building Partnerships in the Community’ aspect of its Strategic Plan receives the highest level of Board and Executive focus;

· LTA to demonstrate to Sport England’s satisfaction that there was continued collaboration and joint ownership of disability participation delivery with the Tennis Foundation; and

· LTA to finalise and agree a draft facilities strategy that was satisfactory to Sport England by 30 September 2015.

Following discussion, the Board CONFIRMED its agreement to the recommendation as submitted.
	

	
	
	

	7.
	Board Strategy – Insight Presentation
James Radford, Strategic Lead – Business Engagement, joined the meeting to present to the Board on some of the ideas and concepts to be discussed at their Strategy Day on 27 March 2015. He outlined the changing size and composition of England’s population, new understandings around behaviours and social drivers and the implications of these. 
	

	
	
	

	8.
	Recommendations from Project Committee

School Games – Ecorys – School Games Organisers Payment Transfer
Project Committee had undertaken a detailed consideration of the funding request at its 23 February 2015 meeting and recommended that Main Board approve the exchequer grant. Following discussion, it was AGREED to award a £10,710,000 exchequer grant to Ecorys for the payment of School Games Organisers April to August 2015.
	

	
	
	

	10.
	Any Other Business
There being no further business, the Chairman declared the meeting closed. 
	

	
	
	

	
	The Meeting finished at 14.35
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